
ONTARIO ELECTION 2014

ISAC Election Kit

A provincial election has been called. Voting day is Thursday June 12th, 2014. 

We have developed this kit to help you to raise issues that affect low-income Ontarians during the election campaign. This kit will help you:

· ask candidates what they will do about issues affecting low-income Ontarians if they are elected

· raise these issues at all candidate meetings

· speak with local media or use social media to get these issues on the agenda.
Issues that affect low-income Ontarians are important to talk about during provincial election campaigns. That’s because government action can go a long way toward making life better for everyone in Ontario. 

The political parties and politicians will be hoping to secure your support during the campaign. They should be telling low-income people and the groups and agencies that work with them what they are going to do to make life better for low-income Ontarians. 

In this kit, you will find information about:

· Why it’s important to vote
p. 3

· How to make sure you can vote 
p. 3

· Accessible voting for people with disabilities 
p. 5

· How to raise issues at an All Candidates Meeting
p. 6 

· How to raise issues in the local media
p. 8 

If you are a person who lives on a low income, we hope you will use this kit and the questions to get involved in this election campaign. 

If you are a person who works with people who live on a low income, you may want to work with them to encourage them to vote and to make sure they are registered, to help them participate in All Candidates Meetings or to work with local media to raise the issues that are important to them.

In addition to this kit, we have written questions about issues that are important for low-income Ontarians. The questions are about Ontario Works, the Ontario Disability Support Program and other income security programs and policies. You can use these questions at All Candidates Meetings or when raising issues in the local media or on social media. The questions are on our election webpage at: www.incomesecurity.org/OntarioElection2014.htm. 
Who is ISAC?  

The Income Security Advocacy Centre (ISAC) is a specialty legal clinic funded by Legal Aid Ontario. We have a provincial mandate to improve the income security of people living in Ontario. You can learn more about us at www.incomesecurity.org.
1. Why Vote?

On June 12th, 2014, Ontario will elect a new provincial government. But many people might not vote. The last provincial election had the lowest voter turnout in Ontario history. Only 49% of people voted. 

There are many reasons people do not vote. Some worry that their single vote does not make a difference. Others think that none of the political parties care about their issues.

But voting is one of the most important parts of our democracy. For low-income people, it’s important to vote for candidates and political parties who will support our issues. Some people think voting is separate from other ways that low-income people can advocate for themselves. But voting is part of a larger community organizing strategy. 

In between elections, we have to keep bringing people together to work on important issues. We tell political parties to improve social assistance programs, increase the minimum wage, build more affordable housing, and keep strong public healthcare. But we also need to use provincial elections to make sure all political parties hear our concerns. 

We can raise our issues when candidates come to our door to ask for our vote, at All Candidates Meetings that are held in our communities, and in newspapers, on the radio or in social media. At every point in this election, we need to remind politicians that low-income Ontarians do vote and that their issues do matter. 

2. How to Make Sure You Can Vote

This section explains who can vote, what identification you need to bring with you when you vote, and how to check that you are on the voters list. It also explains what to do if you are not on the voters list. And do you know someone who has no fixed address or no ID? This section also explains how they can get registered to vote in this election. 

Use this information if you are living on a low income and want to vote, or if you work with people who are living on a low income to get them involved in voting.

Who can vote in the provincial election? 

You can vote in the upcoming election if you:

· are 18 or older on voting day

· are a Canadian citizen

· live in the district where you want to vote

· have not already voted in this election.

People who are already on the voters list will get a Notice of Registration Card (NRC) in the mail. The NRC will say when and where you can vote. 

Take the NRC with you when you go to vote. But you also need to take another piece of identification. Check the list on the left side of the following webpage to see the kinds of ID Elections Ontario will accept: http://wemakevotingeasy.ca/media/en/E0599_Identification_Requirements_for_Voting_in_Ontario_Provincial_Elections_12-2010.html. 

How do I know if I am on the voters list before I go to vote on June 12?

You can check by entering your information on the Elections Ontario website. Go to http://www.wemakevotingeasy.ca/en/home.aspx and click on the ‘Am I on the voters list?’. Put your name, date of birth, and address in the appropriate boxes. 

Then scroll all the way to the bottom of the page, because you have to type in the letters or numbers you see in the box at the bottom. Then click “Submit”. 

You should get a screen that says “The following voter is on the list” followed by information about you! If not, you could go back and try again. 
If you have trouble figuring this out, you can e-mail Elections Ontario info@elections.on.ca for further information or help. If you do not have access to internet you can also contact Elections Ontario at Phone: 1-888-668-8683 or TTY: 1–855-751-8530
Can I vote even if I am not on the list?

Yes, even people who are not on the voters list right now can still vote. But you have to provide two pieces of identification. Usually, one is a piece of government ID and the other is a document like a utility bill. There is a specific list of documents that Elections Ontario will accept as identification. 
Check the list on the right side of this webpage to see the different kinds of identification and documents that will allow you to vote even if you’re not on the voters list: http://wemakevotingeasy.ca/media/en/E0599_Identification_Requirements_for_Voting_in_Ontario_Provincial_Elections_12-2010.html.

What if I do not have a fixed address? 

People who do not have a fixed address can still vote. But they have to get a special document in order to vote. That document is available at food banks and shelters. 

If you don’t have a fixed address and you want to vote, you can do the following:

· Go to the shelter or food bank that you have been to the most in the five weeks prior to election day (in other words, since May 5, 2014)

· Talk to a staff member and tell them that you want to vote and need help getting a “Certificate of Identity and Residency” document. 

· The staff at the shelter or food bank will fill out the Certificate for you

· When you go to vote, you have to take the Certificate with you. It will be the identification that you need to present in order to get a ballot.  

For more information, contact the Elections Ontario Outreach Team at Phone: 1-888-246-3335 or Email: outreach@elections.on.ca. 

Or click on the following link: http://wemakevotingeasy.ca/en/who-can-vote.aspx and scroll down to “Have no permanent residence”.  

When and where do I vote? 

Election Day is June 12. Most people will vote on that day. But if you can’t vote on that day or you just want to vote early, you can vote in an Advance Poll. 

Advance Polls will be every day between Saturday May 31 and Friday June 6. 

If you are on the voters list, the Notice of Registration Card that you get in the mail will have the times and locations of the advance polls in your area. 

Or you can check the website at http://www.wemakevotingeasy.ca/en/coming-soon.aspx. When we checked, Elections Ontario had not yet made all the voting locations available. Keep checking that same website because Elections Ontario will make that information available soon. 

Or, you can contact the Returning Office in your electoral district. Here’s how: 

· First, find out the name of your electoral district here: http://fyed.elections.on.ca/fyed/en/form_page_en.jsp. 

· Then look up the Returning Office in your area at this website: http://www.wemakevotingeasy.ca/media/2014_GE_Returning_Office.pdf
If you do not have access to internet you can also contact Elections Ontario at 

Phone: 1-888-668-8683 or TTY: 1–855-751-8530. 

3. Accessible Voting for People with Disabilities 

People with disabilities have fought for equal access to vote. As a result of their work, the voting system has changed. There are now better accommodations for voters with disabilities. There are many ways that people with disabilities can vote. For example:

· People who are unable to physically get to a polling place (whether at an Advance Poll or on Election Day) can vote by mail using a Special Ballot. You must apply for a Special Ballot (see link below) and the deadline to do this is June 6. Your Special Ballot must be received by Elections Ontario by June 12, Election Day. 

· People who don’t want to vote at Advance Polls or on Election Day (e.g., people who might need to avoid crowds due to their disability) can vote at a Returning Office or Satellite Office with a Special Ballot. Voting in person at these locations takes place between May 15 and June 11. 

· The Special Ballot application form and more information about Special Ballot voting are here:  http://www.wemakevotingeasy.ca/en/special-ballots.aspx.
· Assistive voting tools will be available to help people vote at Returning Offices and Satellite Offices between June 1 and June 11. Assistive voting tools include audio headphones, tactile buttons, large keypads marked with Braille, paddles, and a "sip and puff" device.

· On Election Day, June 12, every voting location will have: Magnifiers, Braille ballot templates and other tools to assist people who are blind or with vision loss; Pens and pads to help people who are deaf, deafened, or hard of hearing to communicate.

· People who need American Sign Language interpretation can book an interpreter through the Ontario Interpreting Services, run by the Canadian Hearing Society. Elections Ontario will pay for an American Sign Language interpreter at a Returning Office, Satellite Office or regular voting location. 
· More information about assistive voting tools available to help people vote is here: http://www.wemakevotingeasy.ca/en/how-to-vote.aspx - click on “Accessibility at the Voting Locations”.

ARCH Disability Law Centre will be providing more detailed information about voting for people with disabilities in the upcoming edition of their newsletter, ARCH Alert. The ARCH Alert will be posted on their website at: http://www.archdisabilitylaw.ca/. 
If you need more information and you don’t have access to the internet, you can contact Elections Ontario at phone: 1-888-668-8683 or TTY: 1–855-751-8530. 

What can I do if the voting location is not accessible for people with disabilities?

People with disabilities have experienced problems in the past with voting locations that aren’t accessible. If this happens to you, ask to speak to the Polling Clerk. They are supposed to have been trained to accommodate people with a wide variety of needs.

If the Polling Clerk does not help, then ask to talk to the Deputy Returning Officer or Area Manager. Tell them what you’ve experienced and how that has made it difficult for you to vote and ask them to resolve the situation. If the situation does not get resolved, you could ask to speak to the Supervising Deputy Returning Officer or the Returning Officer. 

If you have to file a complaint with Elections Ontario after the fact, use the complaint form at this link: http://www.wemakevotingeasy.ca/media/en/complaint_ENG.pdf.  

4. All Candidates Meetings

Many groups hold All Candidates Meetings in communities across Ontario. These are meetings where local candidates from the political parties share their views and tell people what their party is promising to do. Each candidate should be given an equal chance to speak. The political parties do not organize these meetings. 

All Candidates Meetings are an important part of the election. Individuals like you can attend and ask the candidates questions. So can groups, like local anti-poverty advocates and the agency staff who work with them. Doing this can raise the profile of important issues that affect low-income people. Everyone at the meeting will hear what the candidates have to say. Media people might be there and could write a story in the local paper about what the candidates said. At these meetings, local candidates go on the public record about where they and their party stand.

We have prepared questions that people can use at All Candidates Meetings. The questions are about issues related to Ontario Works, ODSP, and other income security programs. The questions address issues like the very low incomes of people on OW, the idea of merging ODSP with OW, or problems injured workers have with WSIB. They also give background information that you can use to bolster your discussion.

The questions are on our election webpage. We will also be sharing questions on other issues that other groups have prepared. Check the webpage to see what’s available at www.incomesecurity.org/OntarioElection2014.htm. Or, prepare your own questions that you want to ask the candidates. 
How can I ask a question?
Most all-candidates meetings follow a similar agenda:

1. Each candidate talks about their issues 

2. A moderator asks the candidates to answer prepared questions 

3. Community members get a chance to ask the candidates some questions. This is usually done at a microphone or by raising hands in the audience. 

4. The candidates have a final chance to speak. 

Your opportunity to ask a question will come in the section of the meeting when community members are given a chance to speak.

Some people find it hard to ask questions at public events like this. It can help to go to the meeting with other people who can support you, like friends or family or with people from a community or advocacy group that you might be part of. 

Before the meeting, download the questions that we’ve prepared from our website at www.incomesecurity.org/OntarioElection2014.htm. Read through the questions to decide if you want to use them or if you want to create one of your own. Whatever you decide, you’ll have to pick one question. At the meeting, each person will only get a chance to ask one. 

It’s a good idea to ask a question about something you know about. It helps if you can speak about the issue from your own experience. Pick the question that might reflect experiences you have had or that you know others have had. If you are someone who works with low-income people, you might want to pick a question about something that the people you work with have experienced. If you are attending the meeting as a group, decide on a separate question for each member of the group to ask. 

When you get to the meeting, see if they’ve set up a microphone for community members to use during the question period. Many people want a chance to ask questions and there’s usually only a limited amount of time. So sit close to the microphone and, when the question period starts, get to the microphone quickly. If you are nervous about speaking in public, ask a friend to stand with you while you speak. 

After the all-candidates meeting

After the meeting ends, there may be more opportunities to raise your issues. Some candidates might stay after the meeting to discuss issues with voters. You might also be able to talk to media people who attended, to talk with them about the question you asked or other issues that were raised during the meeting. 

If you are at the meeting with friends or an activist group, you may want to take some time to talk about how the candidates answered your questions and what you thought about their answers. You might want to write a summary to share with people who could not attend. Include information about the questions you asked, the answers from the

candidates and your opinion of those answers. If your group has a website, post the summary so that others can see it. Send it by email to other people who might be interested. If you have a Facebook group, post your summary there. 

How can I find out when a local All Candidates Meeting will be held?
Here are some places to check to find the date, time and location of all candidate debates in your community:

· Community groups and organizations, especially those that support or provide services to low-income people

· Local media such as community, ethnic or alternative newspapers, newsletters, radio stations, TV channels and blogs

· Political party websites or riding association offices

· Twitter or Facebook – be sure to check the “sponsored links” on the right hand side of your Facebook feed because the political parties are all buying ads there

· Information boards at local libraries, doctor’s offices, restaurants and businesses

· If all else fails, Google “All Candidates Meeting” and the name of the region, town or city you live in. 

Organizing an All-Candidates Meeting

Some groups may want to organize their own All Candidates Meeting. It can be particularly effective to organize one specifically about poverty or the issues that low-income people care about. But Election Day is June 12, so if you haven’t already started you should start very soon. It’s hard to do, but not impossible.  

The Interfaith Social Assistance Reform Coalition (ISARC) has an excellent Election Kit that explains how to organize an All Candidates Meeting on page 7 at this link:

http://niagaraanglican.ca/vision/docs/social-justice/isarc-election-kit-2011.pdf
5. How to raise issues in the media

Contacting local media during an election campaign is a good way to raise public awareness of issues that are important to low-income people. The media will be covering the election a lot during the election campaign, but they might not cover the issues you care about. 

If you belong to a group or organization that is hosting an All Candidates Meeting, you might want to contact your local media (newspapers, radio, or even TV) to get them to attend. Make sure to give journalists who attend any background information about the issues that you want them to know about. That could include the “Questions for Candidates” sheets that you can download from our election webpage. 

Or, you might organize a different kind of an event that you can ask the media to cover. If you work at an agency that supports low-income people in your community, like a soup kitchen, food bank, or service organization, you might want to invite the media to come to your office or location to talk about the poverty that people in your community experience and to highlight the need for local candidates and parties to deal with these issues.

But a really easy way to get your issues noticed is to write a letter to the editor of your local paper or to phone in to a local talk radio or TV show. 

Writing a letter to the editor

Writing a letter to the editor can put pressure on local candidates to respond to issues that low-income people care about. And if lots of people write letters about similar issues, the editor of the newspaper might get their journalists to write an article. 

First, decide what issue you want to write about. It might be an issue we’ve written candidate questions about, like the very low incomes of people on OW, the idea of merging ODSP and OW, or problems injured workers have with WSIB (check our questions for ideas at www.incomesecurity.org/OntarioElection2014.htm). 

Remember the following tips:

· Letters should be short, no more than 150 words.

· Write about one specific issue. 

· Write simply and do not use jargon.

· Wherever possible, write from your own experience. 

· If a local candidate has made a statement or promise that supports your issue, you can write a letter that supports those statements. Or, you can write a letter that argues against statements and promises that will hurt low income people. 

· You could write a letter that asks why local candidates aren’t talking about the issue that you care about. You can ask why they’re not talking about poverty at all, when so many people in your community have to live in poverty. 

· If there has already been an article published about the issue you want to raise, refer to that article, respond to what it said, and raise your specific points. Make sure to include the title and date of that article in your letter. 

· Try to explain why your issue should be important to the whole community. Social assistance, minimum wage, housing, healthcare and other supports are important parts of the social safety net that everyone might need to rely on. And making sure low-income people, like those on social assistance, have enough income helps local businesses because low-income people spend their money in the local economy.

· When you send your letter to the paper, make sure to include your name, address, e-mail address and telephone number so the newspaper can contact you. They will usually contact you to make sure that you actually sent the letter. They don’t want to publish letters that are anonymous or that were sent by someone under someone else’s name as a joke or prank. 

Let other people know if your letter is published. If the newspaper publishes online you can send your letter as an e-mail to friends and allies, and post it on Facebook or Twitter. Or print it out and make copies to give to others. Your letter can educate the community on why these issues matter. 

If your local media does not publish your letter, don’t take it personally. Send it to other

media like the alternative / ethnic press, online papers, blogs, community newspapers or organization newsletters, or post it yourself on your own blog or Facebook page.

Radio and TV call-in shows

Your local radio or TV station may have a show that lets people call in to express their opinion or raise an issue. They will probably be doing shows like this on the provincial election. Calling in to one of these shows can be a good way to make sure that people in your local area know about issues that affect low-income people. If you want to call in to one of these shows, here are a couple of suggestions: 

· In advance, decide on two or three points that you want to make in your call. Use the background information in the questions we’ve prepared as the basis for your points or speak from your own experience. 

· The person who answers the phone will not be the show’s host. You’ll first have to talk to a producer who will want to know what you’re calling about. Give them a very brief version of the couple of points that you want to make. They will decide whether or not to put you through to talk to the host on the air. 

· Remember your role is to educate the community, not fight with the host.

· Tell your friends in advance that you’re going to call in to talk about your issue and ask them to phone in also to raise similar issues or support what you said.

Social media

Remember to use social media to share your views on the issues you care about. Facebook and Twitter are the ones that people use most often. Political parties pay attention to what people say on social media and check which issues are talked about the most online to give them an idea about what people are thinking. 

Facebook lets you post news stories and express your opinion about them. You can also make longer posts about an issue that affects low-income people. For example, you could post your letter to the editor, whether or not it gets published. You could also link to the questions we have on our election webpage to share those with people who are going to All Candidates Meeting. 

Twitter lets you respond quickly to candidates and journalists on statements and promises that are made during the election. Use hashtags so that people following certain Twitter streams can see your comments. Common hashtags to use during the election campaign are #onpoli and #voteon. You might want to use a hashtag that’s specific to your issue, like #ow, #odsp, #poverty, #wsib or others. A good way to find out if there’s a hashtag on your issue is to just use the search box on Twitter and as many terms as you can think of to describe your issue – see what the search turns up to make sure that the hashtag is used for your issue. 

Social media helps to bring people together. These tools allow people to share information and connect with people they may not otherwise know. Social media will never replace face-to-face organizing, but they are good tools to use during an election campaign. 

Digiactive has two good toolkits about using social media:

· Facebook: http://www.slideshare.net/DigiActive/digiactive-guide-introduction-to-facebook-activism
· Twitter:http://www.slideshare.net/agaraialde/digiactive-twitter-guidev10
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